Arm York Law Journal Real Estate Trends

WWW.NYLJ.COM

VOLUME 258-NO. 07

An **ALM** Publication

WEDNESDAY, JULY 12, 2017

TRANSACTIONAL REAL ESTATE

Proposed EB-5 Visa Program Reforms





By Peter Fisch

And Mitchell Berg

he EB-5 visa program has become a major source of real estate financing nationwide, and in particular for large real estate development projects in New York City such as Hudson Yards in Manhattan, the New York Wheel on Staten Island, and the Pacific Park development in Brooklyn. The EB-5 program provides lawful permanent residence status to immigrants in exchange for an investment of at least \$500,000 in a U.S. business venture that creates at least ten permanent jobs. While the real estate industry has to date been the primary beneficiary of investment dollars generated by the EB-5 program, proposed changes to the program's rules could imperil what has been a reliable source of funding for new development projects. With the primary component of EB-5 expiring in September, many stakeholders expect at least some structural changes to be adopted by Congress as part of any effort to reauthorize the program under the Trump administration.

The use of EB-5 capital as a source of financing for ground-up development

PETER FISCH and MITCHELL BERG are partners at Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison. SCOTT ROSENTHAL, an associate at the firm, and JOSE ARGUETA FUNES, a summer associate, contributed to the preparation of this article.

projects is widespread. With the interest rate attached to EB-5 capital as low as 2.75 percent, the cost of the financing is very appealing to developers.² For foreign investors, the program provides a pathway to invest capital in high profile real estate projects while also providing each investor, and his or her family, a visa and the opportunity to live and work in the United States. Some critics, however, have called for eliminating the EB-5 program entirely, and others have proposed reforms that could have a significant impact on the ability of real estate developers to use the program for future projects. While proposals vary, many of the reforms would increase the current investment thresholds, which have not changed in decades, and enhance federal oversight of so-called regional centers (which pool EB-5 dollars and source most real estate EB-5 investments). Certain proposals would significantly revamp the program's scheme for determining which geographic areas qualify for the most favorable treatment under the program's rules, which could raise the cost of EB-5 financing for developers in the New York metropolitan area.

Regional Centers

In order to assess the potential impact of reform proposals on the local real

estate market, it is important to understand the role of regional centers and the designation of targeted employment areas (TEAs) in the program's structure. Regional centers, which were created to allow participation by passive investors, pool EB-5 dollars from various investors to finance projects in a specific geographic area. The designation of a project as within a TEA lowers the investment requirement for program participants from \$1 million to \$500,000. As a result of these features, the overwhelming majority of EB-5 projects are financed through a regional center and are located in an area designated as a TEA. In 2014, 97 percent of all EB-5 visas issued relied on such investments.³

Funding a project through a regional center also helps investors meet the job-creation threshold of the EB-5 program by removing the onerous requirement, which would otherwise apply, that the immigrant investor directly manage the job-creating business.⁴ In addition, projects financed through a regional center are able to meet the program's job creation requirements by counting jobs created indirectly through the economic activity of the project—for example, counting any jobs created by a supplier to a construction site. This feature allows investors to count jobs created New York Cate Tournal WEDNESDAY, JULY 12, 2017

through the broader economic impact of a particular project, and makes it easier to meet the program's job creation requirements than would otherwise be the case if the investor could only count workers directly employed by the enterprise in which the investment has been made.⁵

While some local real estate developers have obtained EB-5 financing through independent regional centers, others have created their own in-house center, such as the organization created by Related Companies to manage the \$600 million in EB-5 capital that it used to help finance the construction of Hudson Yards.⁶

Targeted Employment Areas

The majority of investments through the EB-5 program are dedicated to projects in TEAs. That satisfies a specific geographic area suffering from high unemployment (at least 150 percent of the national average rate). States enjoy wide latitude in identifying TEAs, and the United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS), which administers the program, has generally deferred to states in drawing TEA zones. For instance, some states have combined separate census tracts, with varying unemployment rates, to create a single TEA designation. Services (USCIS)

Some critics characterize this practice as a form of gerrymandering. They argue that designating a TEA that combines high-unemployment areas with nearby low unemployment areas—thereby enabling states to channel EB-5 capital to affluent metropolitan areas—is contrary to the purpose of the program. Because only a limited number of EB-5 visas are made available to investors each year, regions of the country that suffer from chronic underinvestment and high unemployment may not be able to compete for EB-5 financing with projects in large urban centers

where the benefits of the program are arguably less necessary. For example, the International Gem Tower, a mixed condo and office tower in the Diamond District completed in 2014, qualified for EB-5 financing under a TEA designation, as have the multi-billion-dollar developments of Pacific Park in Brooklyn and Hudson Yards on the west side of Manhattan. In the case of Hudson Yards. the project qualified using a geographic designation that linked census tracts starting in Chelsea, then cutting across Manhattan, and finally moving north of Central Park to neighborhoods with higher unemployment rates.

While the real estate industry has to date been the primary beneficiary of investment dollars generated by the EB-5 program, proposed changes to the program's rules could imperil what has been a reliable source of funding for new development projects.

Critics of the program also point to EB-5 funded projects that have involved allegations of fraud. Last year, the executives of a Vermont ski resort were accused by state and federal officials of fraud involving EB-5-financed development projects at the Jay Peak and Burke Mountain ski resorts. 10 Investors were told that EB-5 funding would be used to finance the construction of a ski resort, but money was allegedly used to fund deficits from earlier projects or cover personal expenses of the company's owners. Between February 2013 an December 2015, the Securities and Exchange Commission filed 19 cases involving EB-5 offerings, half of which involved allegations of fraud.¹¹

While Senators Charles Grassley of Iowa and Dianne Feinstein of California have jointly introduced legislation in the past to terminate the EB-5 program entirely, 12 most reform efforts focus on raising the minimum investment threshold for participants in the program, revising the metrics that are used to measure job creation, and changing the method used to determine TEA designation. Perhaps the most serious threats to the continued use of the EB-5 program in New York City are proposals to change the criteria that may be used to designate a TEA. Some proposals would require the use of statistics regarding the poverty rate and median family income of a given census tract to determine whether a geographic area should qualify as a TEA.¹³

Other proposals would prevent the combination of separate census tracts that are not adjacent to the proposed development site. Such an approach could have prevented projects like Hudson Yards, which relied on a string of contiguous census tracts stretching from Midtown through Harlem, from qualifying as a TEA. Invest In The USA, a business lobby, recently conducted a study on a variety of proposed reform options for TEA criteria and found the various proposals would each disqualify between 60 and 90 percent of New York City real estate projects that have used EB-5 capital.¹⁴

In response to the concern that the program has not been used to attract new investment to areas of the country with high unemployment rates, industry figures have proposed reforms that would preserve the current method of designating TEAs but would set aside a specific number of visas for immigrants investing in rural areas, a move Senators Grassley and Patrick Leahy of Vermont supported in a proposed EB-5 reform bill they introduced in 2015. 15

Additional Proposed Reforms

Other congressional reform proposals would raise the minimum investment

New Hork Law Zournal WEDNESDAY, JULY 12, 2017

thresholds, which have not changed since the 1990s. USCIS under the Obama administration proposed new regulations which would, among other changes, increase the investment minimum from \$500,000 to \$1.35 million for projects in TEAs and from \$1 million to \$1.8 million for projects outside of a TEA designation. 16 Some real estate industry stakeholders have publicly supported raising the minimum investment thresholds, but by amounts well below the Obama administration figures. Representatives of regional centers have long insisted that raising the investment threshold would drive investors to other countries, including to Germany or the United Kingdom, which have similar programs.

A final set of reforms would affect the way regional centers operate by changing the manner in which the program measures job creation. Senators Grassley and Leahy, along with Representatives Bob Goodlatte of Virginia and John Conyers, Jr. of Michigan, submitted a public comment in response to the proposed USCIS rulemaking advising the agency to limit the ability of EB-5 investors to claim jobs attributable to non-EB-5 investment. Under the proposal, in addition to receiving credit for the ratable shares of jobs based on the proportion of the total investment made by EB-5 investors, EB-5 investors may only claim up to 30 percent of jobs attributable to non-EB-5 capital sources.¹⁷ This is a departure from the current practice of attributing all jobs created by a project to EB-5 investment, regardless of the proportion of EB-5 to non-EB-5 capital sources.¹⁸

Such a proposal would have a direct impact on the real estate industry, where EB-5 capital has often been layered on top of more traditional sources of funding and construction lending. In addition, while developers have not commonly relied on meeting the program's job creation requirement by counting jobs

created by prospective building tenants, the proposal would prohibit using such a model to meet the EB-5 job count. These reforms would seriously impede the ability of foreign investors to use economic models that include indirect job creation in order to meet the program's job-creation requirement.¹⁹

Conclusion

Even strong supporters of the EB-5 program, such as New York Senator Charles Schumer, recognize that certain reforms may be necessary to address waste, fraud, and abuse to ensure the program is reauthorized beyond the end of September.²⁰ As industry groups continue to monitor the legislative process in Congress, participants in the New York City real estate market should remain aware of how some of the proposed reforms could increase the cost of financing new construction or delay the start of construction for new projects.

1. From 2010 to 2011, Invest In the USA (II-USA) estimates that the commercial construction industry received over \$800 million in EB-5 investments out of an estimated \$1.138 billion total EB-5 investments. "Invest in the USA, Economic Impact of the Eb-5 Immigration Program 2010-2011: An Economic Development Program for the 21st Century, 12 (2013)."

•••••••••••••

- 2. Randall Smith, "Crowdfunding a \$500 Million Ferris Wheel, With a Wall Street Spin," *N.Y. Times*, Sept. 7, 2015, www.nytimes. com/2015/09/08/business/dealbook/crowdfunding-a-500-million-ferris-wheel-with-a-wall-street-spin.html.
- 3. Congressional Research Service, EB-5 Immigrant Investor Visa 6 (2016).
- 4. Id. at 5.
- 5. Id.
- 6. E.B. Solomont, "Reigning in Regional Centers," *The Real Deal*, April 1, 2016, available at https://therealdeal.com/issues_articles/reining-in-regional-centers/.
- 7. "Although a regional center does not have to be in a TEA, almost all foreign nationals applying for EB-5 status invest in regional centers whose defined boundaries constitute a TEA." Congressional Research Service, Eb-5 Immigrant Investor Visa 5.

- 8. Id. at 22.
- 9. In New York, the Empire State Development Corporation is charged with making TEA determinations.
- 10. Press Release, Securities and Exchange Commission, SEC Case Freezes Assets of Ski Resort Steeped in Fraudulent EB-5 Offerings, April 14, 2016, available at www.sec.gov/news/pressrelease/2016-69.html.
- 11. Stephen Cohen, Statement to the Senate, Committee on the Judiciary, EB-5 Immigrant Investor Program, Hearing, Feb. 2, 2016, available at www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/02-02-17%20Cohen%20Testimony.pdf.
- 12. David Sherfinski, "Sens. Grassley, Feinstein Introduce Legislation to Kill Controversial Investor Visa Program," *Wash. Times*, Feb. 3, 2017, available at www.washingtontimes.com/news/2017/feb/3/grassley-feinstein-legislation-kill-investor-visa/.
- 13. Invest in the USA, Targeted Employment Areas (TEA) Reform: Policy Proposal Comparative Analysis by State 5-6 (2017).
 - 14. Id. at 104.
- 15. Jeffrey C.P. Wang, "New Draft Legislation Seeks to Save the EB-5 Regional Center Program," *Inside Counsel*, Nov. 23, 2015, available at www.insidecounsel.com/2015/11/23/new-draft-legislation-seeks-to-save-the-eb-5-regio.
- 16. EB-5 Immigrant Investor Program Modernization, 82 Fed.Reg. 4738 (proposed Jan. 13, 2017).
- 17. Robert Goodlatte, Charles Grassley, John Conyers, Jr., and Patrick Leahy, Comment Letter on Proposed Rule on RB-5 Immigrant Investor Program Modernization (April 11, 2017), at 15, available at www.regulations.gov/documen t?D=USCIS-2016-0006-0252.
- 18. Congressional Research Service, EB-5 Immigrant Investor Visa 18.
 - 19. Id. at 16-17.
- 20. Stephanie Akin, Niels Lesinewski, and Jennifer Shutt, "Feinstein: End EB-5 Program to Avoid Kushner Conflict," *Roll Call*, May 8, 2017, available at www.rollcall.com/news/politics/visa-eb-5-jared-kushner.

Reprinted with permission from the July 12, 2017 edition of the NEW YORK LAW JOURNAL © 2017 ALM Media Properties, LLC. All rights reserved. Further duplication without permission is prohibited. For information, contact 877-257-3382 or reprints@alm.com. # 070-07-17-12